

The EU's Potential Role in the Six Party Talks and the North Korean Nuclear Crisis

Busan University of Foreign Studies 65 Geumsaem-ro 485 beon-gil, Geumjeong-gu, Busan 46234, South Korea E-mail: andrewsmillard@hotmail.com

Andrew S. Millard Chae-Deug Yi

International Building (Kukje-gwan),
Office 606
Pusandaehag-ro 63 beon-gil 2,
Geumjeong-gu,
Busan 46241, South Korea
E-mail: givethanks@pusan.ac.kr

Abstract: Discourse on the Six Party Talks has focused solely on denuclearisation. Through the power struggles of the members and the refusal of the People's Democratic Republic of Korea (DPRK) to return to negotiations, the Six Party Talks have been stalled since 2008. Due to current increased tensions and the use of brinkmanship tactics the Talks must be restarted, albeit under a reformed shape. This paper analyses the potential role of the EU in furthering the peace process in Northeast Asia. This paper suggests that the EU needs to be more assertive and the Talks should focus on building trust and cooperation, not on the DPRK's nuclear program. With its impartiality, experience in integration and use of soft power, the EU can act as an effective mediator building trust.

Keywords: EU, denuclearization, DPRK, key actor, Six Party, trust

1. Introduction

The People's Democratic Republic of Korea (DPRK) is on an accelerating path towards either regional conflict or internal collapse through its selfish and belligerent acts and its refusal to participate diplomatically within the international system. The leader of the DPRK, Kim Jong-un, has not only continued development programs for nuclear and intercontinental ballistic missiles, but he has done so at an increasingly alarming rate. The militarization that the DPRK is following is heading for a costly demise, not only for the DPRK, but for the region as a whole. The current situation requires a shift in the paradigm and the most effective way to do this is to revive and reform the stalled Six Party Talks (SPTs), re-energizing them with a new impetus and direction, and most importantly with a new member, the European Union (EU).

Whilst the Parties to the SPTs have all invested vast amounts of resources, the current stalemate does not look likely to be overcome anytime soon, with the ten year mark for the stalling of the Talks fast approaching. As such, reforming the Talks should be considered. The EU would be able to act as a diplomatic bridge by forming a network amongst the Parties and mediating in a non-biased and unthreatening manner. Yet to do this, the EU must also begin to reform its own foreign policy.

This paper advocates that the EU should use this opportunity of deadlock amongst Six Party members to strengthen its position on the world stage by acting as a regional balancer in the Northeast-Asian region, and as such as a global actor of influence. In order to achieve this, the EU must reframe its Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP) around the notion of civilian power and within this new framework it must then apply its expertise in diplomacy, development aid and forming unity through economic growth by strategically imposing itself as a new member of the Six Party Talks. By implementing a reframed foreign policy the EU can establish itself as a lead networker within the region, fostering trust and relations between the six members to the Talks and allowing progress to be made.¹

This paper does not advocate that the EU merely "observes" in any renewed Talks, but pro-actively takes a leading role in the diplomatic relations. Until now, the Six Party Talks have been dominated by the old divisions that linger from the Cold War. However, with its own history of uniting former ideologically opposite states within its own borders, as well as its lack of aggressive activity in the region, the EU is well positioned to make a significant change in the direction of the peace

The scope of this paper is too narrow to discuss in detail any specific reforms to the EU's Foreign Policy.

process, a change that for now is impossible to happen with the same six members. Despite this, this paper recognizes one additional factor that may be an obstacle—the will of the EU itself to make a stand and apply itself to the Talks. Up until now, the political will of the EU has been ashamedly lacking.

This paper is, however, theoretical in methodology. The theories or realism and liberalism are no longer viable in searching for a solution. As such, this paper pushes for a constructive approach that is holistic in its understanding of the differing political ideologies, histories and cultures of all members. Since this is theoretical in approach, the paper is limited and offers theoretical arguments for the inclusion of the EU as a new approach to forging Northeast-Asian stability.

2. Literature review

Worré and Han (2012a, b) say, "As an impartial outsider, the European Union can play a uniquely constructive role in the multilateral talks for denuclearizing North Korea that no existing party can play". This is an exemplary quote of the current "literature" on the role of the EU in the Six Party Talks and it covers the main issues of this paper. Whilst the author agrees with the "impartial outsider" part being advantageous to the EU, and to the process on the whole, the quote also gets directly to the point regarding the current focus of attention by all parties concerned, namely denuclearization.

Nicola Casarini (2014) highlights the EU's advantages, "[n]ot only is the Union untrammeled by binding military alliances in the region, but the drive for integration and reconciliation is very much part of its DNA, while also being one of its foreign policy objectives". This furthers the position of the EU as being a civilian power² that uses its experience in soft power politics. This idea is supported by Rem Korteweg who quotes the EEAS's chief operating officer,

Understanding the concept of Civilian Power Europe is key for the assumption that the EU can reframe its CFSP and remove the military aspect. The Common Security and Defense Policy (CSDP) provides confusion for any non-European states as to what exactly the EU's foreign policy is, and it also is the heart of disunity within the Union, where countries such as Ireland and Spain are constitutionally neutral, and will not agree to change their constitutions to contribute to a "European army". In the 2016 State of the Union address, Commission President Juncker demanded "ever-closer union" to be established through the formation of a "European army". Contrastingly, President of the European Council, Donald Tusk, warned that "what we need more than ever before is a confirmation of the sense of our community" (Tusk, 2016). Clearly there is disunity within the EU and the idea of forming a common European military, which has been a highly divisive and controversial area since the 1950s, will do nothing to alleviate that.

David O'Sullivan, as saying that the absence of a military in the region is an "asset" to the EU (Korteweg, 2014).

The European Union's foreign policy in Northeast Asia began in the early 1990s when the Cold War ended. "At the beginning of the 1990s, following the end of the Cold War, the hope was expressed that [...] the European continent [...] would become an example of international cooperation and mutual understanding" (Stadtmüller, 2002, p. 50). Combining the thoughts of Stadtmüller and Sapir³ the early 1990s proved influential in determining the direction of Asian foreign policy. Stadtmüller (2002, p. 50) adds emphasis to this point, "There must be a recognition that European security cannot be isolated from global processes and events that affect world order".⁴

The EU has mostly developed relations in Asia through either economic trade or humanitarian aid—"the relevance and success of EU soft power policies, i.e. European economic, financial, and development assistance in the region are evident" (Berkofsky, 2014, p. 63).⁵ Over the past several years the strengthening trade links between the EU and Asia have fueled demand for Brussels to take a bigger role in Asia. Pardo (2014) states, "Brussels would like to be at the forefront of efforts to support these reforms through economic engagement". This point is furthered by Korteweg (2014) with the idea that the EU, with its increased economic activity in the region over the past two decades needs to take a more active role—"Europe's economic interests dictate a stronger approach".

What is common amongst most literature regarding the EU's presence in Asia is its focus on economic trade and development assistance, with less focus on its

In this instance, Sapir was the Chairman of the Group assigned to write a report commissioned by the European Commission entitled *An Agenda for a Growing Europe: The Sapir Report.* The Sapir Report focused on the growing globalization influence, stressing, "At a time when the global system is under stress from various quarters, the EU must serve as one of its anchors and help ensuring the success of the globalization process."

In more specific notes, Stadtmüller (2002, p. 53) mentions the "growing anxiety at [...] the economic power of Asia" which reflects the later drive for bilateral and multilateral economic trade agreements with various Asian nations in the 2000s. The drive for FTAs is still continuing and the first bilateral FTA, with South Korea, came into force in 2010.

In the European Commission's report *International Cooperation and Development:* Fighting Poverty in a changing World, the EU announced its mechanisms for providing economic assistance to developing nations. In Asia it does so through the Development Cooperation Instrument which operates on a broad range of areas, although is "complemented by instruments with a thematic focus, open to all developing countries", one of these "themes of focus being 'the instrument contributing to stability and peace'".

political and security concerns. Nicole Alec du Flers and Elfriede Regelsberger attempt to give a brief overview of relations between the EU and the members of the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and the evolution of the Asia-Europe Meeting (ASEM). Once again, literature on the relationship between the EU and ASEAN members (since 1997 we can also say between ASEAN+3) shows both the deepening economic relations as well as the commitment to sustainable peace.

3. Failure of the Six Party Talks

The North Korean leaders have invested heavily in building up their armed forces since the 1970s.⁶ A report published in April, 2015, by South Korea's Yonhap News Agency, showed that in 2014, North Korea "spent US\$10.2 billion for national defense last year" (Oh, 2015). Given the estimate of the DPRK's Gross National Income to be 30.9 billion dollars that equates to a substantial 33% of government resources.⁷

The military has dominated North Korean domestic politics for so long now that the regime's military-first policy is determining the outcome of all negotiations. Given the Juche ideology this will be very difficult, if nigh impossible, to overcome. In order to achieve a positive breakthrough the focus must therefore shift away from denuclearization and move towards economic reform and assistance. However, the literature and reports that discuss the Six Party Talks all focus on the principle of denuclearization.

The majority of recent literature on the SPTs also indicates that, as this paper assumes, the North Korean regime will not give up on its nuclear program (Chen, 2015; Cossa, 2012). The report by Chen (2015) quotes one of China's highest public officials, Liu Yunshan, as saying that the Chinese government is now

Victor Cha (2012) gives a brief overview of how spending on the military increased so much in the late 1960s and 1970s that it forced the regime to borrow heavily from abroad, leading to the build-up of massive debts that it was both unwilling and unable to service—as Cha puts it, one of the DPRK's "5 bad decisions". Figures from Cha show that between 1968 and 1979 the North outspent the South on military provisions, despite having a population only half the size, by increasing the number of troops from 485,000 to 720,000, as well as investing in new military equipment. (Cha, 2012, pp. 108–157)

In comparison, in 2013, the USA spent only 3.8% of its GDP on its military, China spent only 2.0% and Russia awarded its military budget 4.1% of GDP (Frohlich & Kent, 2014).

shifting its focus from denuclearization to "stability of the Korean peninsula". This shift in policy shows a realistic stance towards the North and it opens the door for negotiations in a new direction—one that is not focused on the abandonment of the North's nuclear program.

John Park (2005) notes that, "despite extensive diplomatic efforts [...], domestic policy constraints, differing priorities, and conflicting historical analogies among each of the countries have brought vastly differing perspectives to the multilateral negotiating table". He carries on saying that these differences have thus "severely restricted" Beijing's influence in bringing about a solution to the nuclear crisis. Samuel Kim's work, The Two Koreas and the Great Powers (Kim, S., 2007) provides a detailed look at the policies of the Parties towards North Korea and this highlights the diversity in approach of each. Kim Sung-chull and David Kang (2010) also researched the state policies towards North Korea when they edited an overview of the SPTs and focused on an engagement-based approach rather than coercion. In the introduction they state, "there has been little sustained effort either to explore the theoretical logic of engagement or to assess whether or not—and if so in what ways—engagement has worked on the Korean peninsula" (Kim & Kang, 2010, p. 3). This is crucial, since the Talks have shifted away from trust-building and have become almost completely focused on denuclearization, and in doing so that has created an atmosphere less-conducive to trust-building.

Despite the Six Party Talks having stalled back in 2008, an article on American Foreign Policy, written in 2012, showed that at that time Pyongyang was willing to return to the Talks. Cossa (2012, p. 28) also described the Talks as the "the best, and perhaps the only, vehicle for dealing with the long-standing nuclear crisis". In April 2015, the US, Japan, China, Russia, and South Korea all came to a consensus on restarting the negotiations (Munroe & Blanchard, 2015). Pyongyang has also expressed interest in returning to the table, although only if the US and South Korea cease their annual joint military drills. The US and South Korea refused and carried out the drills in September 2016, despite strong opposition from the North. This show of military might, right on the border with the DPRK, is furthering the mistrust and militaristic tension between the two sides. 8The USA

In 2011, South Korean President Park Geun-hye gave a speech in which she spoke about the building of trust between powers in Northeast Asia, most notably building trust between North and South Korea. Moreover, the President also gave several examples of how other conflicts have been resolved through 'trustpolitik'—her biggest example was the European Union. "In the 1950s, European nations overcame a half century of warfare to create what would later become the European Union. Although Asia's cultural, historical, and geopolitical environment is unique, the continent can learn from these precedents, particularly Europe's experience." (Park, 2011)

has been demanding the dismantlement of the Yongbyeon nuclear power facility in North Korea since the 1994 Agreed Framework. However, as Kim Jungsup (2007, p. 73) cites, when the North Korean government requested permission to inspect facilities in the Republic of Korea (South Korea) to ensure that the USA had removed all of its nuclear weapons from the peninsula, its request was met with only limited agreement, with Seoul and Washington agreeing only to allow inspections under "managed access". Unimpressed with limited access to South Korean military bases the North refused the offer. Given this sort of situation, the USA and its allies have refused to build up trust between themselves and the North Korean leadership. As various sources indicate, the US is known to have had almost 1,000 nuclear warheads on the peninsula (Davenport, 2015; Kim, J., 2007; Kihl & Hayes, 1997).

Moreover, Cossa (2012, p. 28) gives a description of the DPRK as having "played" the various members of the Six Party Talks over the past several decades, in order to survive. This deceitful history of relations between the DPRK and the other five members does not set a positive tone for any possible future talks. The EU, on the other hand, has a very short and, based on its development aid record, a much more positive history with the North. In effect, the EU would take an engaging approach to the Talks, something which in itself has been a key characteristic from the start.

Based on these poor relations with North Korea, the negative atmosphere that exists between various members of the Talks and the DPRK's ability to manipulate its counterparts does not provide for a fruitful negotiating table. The addition of the EU as a non-biased mediator is therefore vital to ensure success if the Talks should resume. Buszynski (2013) explores former US Secretary of State Powell's proposal for increasing the number of parties in the Talks. The possibilities range from including the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), to Australia, to India, to the EU.

The literature surrounding the EU's role is somewhat limited, however, as Worré and Han (2012a, b) mentioned; almost all literature notes that the EU has had an "observer" role and has been very inactive in its position over participation in the Talks. Berkofsky (2009) writes that "the EU has never [...] made any clear efforts to become actively involved". This is where all literature stops. Nowhere in any literature can it be seen where the author expressly encourages the EU

North Korea was one of the biggest recipients of aid in Northeast Asia in the 1990s. "Since 1995, over €366m in aid has been provided", whilst more recently in 2011 a further 10 million euros in emergency aid was offered in response to sever flooding in the country. (EEAS, n.d., b).

to take a more active role. This paper demands that the EU play a much more active role in the Talks, due to its past experience in dealing with unification and peacemaking, its strong and deepening alliances with all members of the Talks, and its growing economic interest in Asia. This new role should not be asked of the EU, but instead the EU needs to exert force and re-ignite the peace process just as Jacques Delores helped re-ignite the integration process in Europe in the 1980s. The EU can be the actor to continue and re-introduce the engagement aspect of the Talks, shifting focus away from denuclearization. In doing so trust will form.

4. Revival of the Six Party Talks

Developments in the DPRK's nuclear weapons program have been continual since the stalling of the Talks in 2008, thus providing the opportunity for patient diplomacy. However, the recent acceleration in ICBM and nuclear warhead technological developments in the North have caused tensions to increase to almost Cuban-missile-crisis levels of brinkmanship. 10 The technological advances that the North has pursued have increased the threat to a wider geographical area, no longer remaining within the Northeast Asian region, but now potentially reaching the US mainland. As a result, the incumbent administration in the US has shown a much tougher stance towards and belligerence and violations of international sanctions. US President Trump has shown his military intentions by sending three aircraft carriers to the region (the USS Carl Vinson, US Ronald Reagan and USS Nimitz) and an accompanying fleet of destroyers and cruisers. On the diplomatic side, President Trump addressed the UN General Assembly in September, 2017, and reiterated the US position that military action is a very strong possibility if North Korea continues its development and testing programs. Further increasing the tensions, North Korean diplomats, as well as DPRK leader Kim Jong-un, have taken a stronger, more defiant stance, vowing to not only continue their development programs, but that President Trump's actions are leading to "making our rockets visit to the entire US mainland inevitable all the more".11

In July, 2017, the DPRK successfully tested its first ICBM, following this test with further launches of ICBMs in late July and mid-September. In addition, the testing of more powerful engines has been publicized, along with physical evidence to suggest that in early September the sixth nuclear test was carried out—the fourth and fifth nuclear tests both took place in 2016, three years after the previous one.

The words of North Korea Foreign Minister Ri Yong Ho, speaking at the 72nd UN General Assembly meeting, September 2017.

Internationally, there has also been strong condemnation of the North's actions, including a more assertive tone from China, which has declared it will comply with the latest UN-imposed sanctions, introduced after the sixth nuclear weapons test at the start of September. However, any negative economic effects that could be felt in China may cause a rethink by the top leadership in China, especially given the Communist Party's leadership reshuffle will happen in October. Russia also backed the new round of sanctions, although importantly after the initial US request of a total ban on oil exports to the DPRK were amended to a limit of exports. Japan has committed itself to trying to resolve the dispute, in particular because the testing of ICBM missiles in September flew directly over Japan.

Of course, we should remember that sanctions alone will not stop the DPRK.¹³ Tae Hwan Kwak (2016, pp. 31, 32) points out the ineffectiveness thus far, "The US has imposed sanctions against North Korea since the 1950s, but they have not prevented Pyongyang from acquiring long-range missiles and nuclear weapons, nor have they led to the collapse of the regime". Kwak (2016) continues that for sanctions to be effective two factors must be considered: the below-subsistence-level living standards in the North that pre-exist any sanctions, and how far both China and the RoK will comply with sanctions (*Ibid.*) Based on this assessment, South Korea could also play a significant role, since the incumbent President of South Korea, Moon Jae-in, was elected in May under a campaign of engagement with the DPRK. With a center-left President now leading South Korea, promising a more engaging relationship with the DPRK, it may now be possible for the EU to "socialize" Northeast Asia.¹⁴

What is clear is the reality that between 2003 and 2008 the lack of outside actors in the Talks created a forum that was divided from the start and never had a chance of bridging those divides. The current globalized climate combined with increased escalating tensions requires a constructivist attitude that incorporates

The sanctions include a drastic reduction in exports of oil and liquefied gas to the DPRK, of which China is the main exporter, as well as textiles. According to one report, the sanctions on textiles alone could cost the DPRK up to 700 million dollars per year, whilst the limiting of oil exports to 200 million barrels a year will see a drastic reduction of around 400 million barrels compared to 2016. For more details, see BBC, 2017.

A report by the Targeted Sanctions Consortium (TSC) highlighted a growing awareness of the overall ineffectiveness in sanctions. According to their findings, which analysed 22 targeted sanctions regimes enacted by the UN since 1990, the sanction regimes were "effective in coercing a change in behavior only 10% of the time" (TSC, 2013, p. 40).

Diez and Tocci (2017, p. 256) note that through the EU-ASEAN forum "the EU's efforts at socialization have principally targeted ASEAN member states rather than also China or North Korea".

outside actors with experience in functional integration and harmonizing vastly different economic, political and social systems.

5. Relations with Korea and KEDO

Despite growing isolationist policies and continued international condemnation, the North Korean regime refuses to forego its development of nuclear weapons and missile technology. 2016 saw the testing of its first hydrogen nuclear weapon; in January 2016, the subsequent testing of long-range ballistic missiles thereafter, and a fifth nuclear test in September 2016. Early 2017 has seen no deceleration in this respect. This is a clear indication that the government of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) is in no way concerned about the sanctions that have been imposed on it by the international community.¹⁵

The European Union is in a unique position in that it is considered to be a non-threatening, unbiased party within the region, one that "does not polarize domestic opinion the same way as the US does" (Wissenbach, 2015, p. 526). It also played a minor role, mostly financial support, in the Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization (KEDO) that was established to fulfill the obligations of the 1994 Agreed Framework. Although only a small part of the overall framework and thus incomparable with the larger SPT framework, the participation of the EU in KEDO can be used as a stepping-stone. By working with the other parties through KEDO, the EU not only built a presence in the region, but also showed its commitment to furthering peace and stability through non-military means.

5.1 The EU and KEDO

The Six Party Talks began in 2003 as a result of the failure of the 1994 Agreed Framework¹⁶, an agreement signed between the DPRK and the USA that halted the nuclear weapons and energy program in North Korea in return for energy assistance from the USA and various members of the international community

For a more detailed analysis of the sanctions imposed see Arms Control Association: 'Chronology of U.S.-North Korean Nuclear and Missile Diplomacy'.

The Agreed Framework was signed on October 21, 1994 by both the USA and DPRK. A simple summary of the agreement by Larry Niksch (2004) states that the Framework "provides for the shutdown of North Korea's nuclear facilities in return for the annual delivery of to North Korea of 500,000 tons of heavy oil and the construction in North Korea of two light water nuclear reactors. The United States pledged to issue a nuclear security guarantee to North Korea as North Korea complied with its 1992 safeguards agreement with the International Atomic Energy Agency." (Niksch, 2004)

through the creation of the Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization (KEDO).

KEDO was established in March 1995 with South Korea, Japan, and the USA as the "original members", although when the EU joined in September, 1997, it was allowed to enter "as a full member of the Executive Board, on the same terms as the original members" (European Commission, 1997). Two things stand out: firstly, that the EU showed hesitation in joining from the start, and secondly, that even though it did join late, the original members recognized the value of having the EU working alongside them and so afforded the EU equal status.

The EU had been providing humanitarian aid to the DPRK since 1995 when severe famine afflicted the country. As a result, the EU should have been ready to join KEDO immediately and provide assistance on nuclear energy through its own experience with EURATOM. ¹⁷ As a result, the EU has a wealth of experience in dealing with the building, functioning and dismantling of nuclear facilities, as well as the disposal of nuclear waste. This should have provided KEDO with the ideal set-up to complete the obligations of the Agreed Framework agreement successfully.

The European Union played a very minor role in the Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization. With its wealth of experience in building nuclear reactors in Europe¹⁸ and maintaining their safe use and secure disposal of waste the EU should have exerted more of a presence in the Talks. Yet through the decade that the EU was involved in KEDO's construction in the North it achieved very little, other than providing financial assistance, and even then only on a comparably small scale. On the other hand, its experience and networking may prove invaluable in future Talks.

Since the introduction of the Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP) in 1992 the EU has been committed to the non-proliferation of nuclear weapons. Moreover, since the 'war on terror' began in the early 2000s, many states have been increasingly concerned about the possible proliferation of nuclear weapons to terrorist states or organizations. As a result, the EU has played an increasingly

EURATOM is the European Atomic Energy Community. It was created in 1957 as one of the founding treaties that were signed to create the European Economic Community. It has changed little over the years and the main objectives remain nuclear safety, nuclear safeguards and nuclear security. The European Atomic Energy Community is highly knowledgeable and experienced in dealing with what the European Commission calls, 'nuclear safety', 'nuclear safeguards' and 'nuclear security'. (European Commission 'Energy: Nuclear Energy', see www.euratom.org.)

According to the European Nuclear Society (ENS), as of June 2015, there were 185 nuclear reactors operating in Europe, with a further 17 under construction. (ENS, n.d.)

larger role in global non-proliferation activities on multilateral, regional and bilateral levels, "[t]he EU's participation in the Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization (KEDO), in particular, demonstrates its support for the global non-proliferation norm and its preference for a multilateral approach" (Yoon & Suh, 2015, p. 406).

Since the DPRK is primarily focused on developing weapons, and not providing constant energy supplies to its citizens, we can once again make the assertion that in a realistic model of the situation, the DPRK will under no circumstances give up its nuclear weapons program. Yoon and Suh (2015, p. 406) also mention that "the EU strongly urged North Korea to abide by the commitments it made under the NPT and other international treaties". Clearly, the DPRK will not listen to any state or organization over its nuclear weapons program. The Six-Party Talks, should they restart under the networking of the EU need to focus on new policies, not denuclearization.

5.2 Lessons from KEDO

Despite the fact that KEDO failed, it still represents a milestone in the relations between the EU and the Six Party members, as well as providing valuable lessons for future negotiations and cooperation. This paper suggests the following lessons should be considered;

The first lesson learned is joining the project from the start. ¹⁹The EU was not a member of KEDO from the start, but joined the Executive Board of KEDO two years after the project began. Having joined in 1997, the atmosphere had arguably dampened and the momentum had been somewhat lost. Even though the SPTs already exist, they have been stalled since 2008 and a gap of eight years is more than enough to represent a new start.

The second lesson that can be learned from the failure of KEDO is the need to maintain "sustained, high-level political leadership" (Stanley Foundation, 2006). The paper from the Stanley Foundation provides strong arguments for the lead to be taken by the EU in any future multilateral organizations similar to KEDO. The report criticized the leadership of KEDO's Executive Board for: allowing KEDO to develop as a "technical organization rather than one integral to the ongoing and successful fulfillment of the Agreed Framework in its broadest

Even though it can be argued that the EU will also be joining the Six Parties Talks later than the other actors, the Talks have been stalled since 2008 and as such an extended period has provided a significant gap allowing any renewed Talks including the EU to start afresh.

sense"; non-conformity over issues such as financial contributions and technical assistance: and the ease at which the policies of each Board member changed due to external circumstances.²⁰

The third lesson that should be learned is not to focus on technical operations. The Agreed Framework was a deal to provide the DPRK with two light-water reactors in exchange for the DPRK's regime closing down its nuclear facility at Yongbyeon. This was too specific to the nuclear aspect and not a solution that could have produced spillovers within the North Korean economy.

The fourth lesson learned is that KEDO was too democratic and lacked official leadership; essentially too many cooks.²¹ Future projects must be coordinated through one main channel under a common policy that all members agree to maintain and adhere to.

The fifth lesson is for a steadfast approach to fulfilling the agreement. The author suggests that KEDO's failure to carry on with its project, even despite the DPRK's violations, shows a lack of commitment to peace in the region.

6. Beyond a dichotomy between realism and liberalism

This paper takes the stance that up until the present, the Six Party Talks have been based around two competing theories of international relations, namely realism and liberalism: realism on the basis of the strands of defensive and structural realism; and liberalism based around the idealistic approach of the Parties for denuclearization. In particular, the 'security dilemma' is particularly evident in Northeast Asia. Taking this into account, and the high possibility that militarism will lead to an eventual conflict, the EU is primed to step in and counter the growing military forces with its functionalist "civilian power". In order to do so a constructive framework must be developed and implemented.

One example given was the reaction of Japan to the North's missile test in 1999, when it decided to freeze funding for the project.

Specifically regarding the EU, Smith (2004, pp. 203–218) says, "the EU's involvement in KEDO also strongly depended on the US lobbying the Commission", whilst within the EU there was an ongoing debate about whether individual Member States of the EU should represent the body, or whether, through the CFSP, the EU should be represented as a unified group.

6.1 Room for constructivism

Friedrichs' analysis of theoretical approaches to European integration also follows the social constructivist approach since "European integration is a contested ground where different theoretical approaches are competing for the most convincing account of an empirical domain" (Friedrichs, 2004, pp. 106–107). In 1986, John Ruggie, along with Friedrich Kratochwil, argued that the neorealist and neoliberal theories alone could not explain how states transform and systems change, since Waltz's theory of neorealism is "unable to explain 'systems change', especially the transition from one form of states system to another" (Hobson, 2000, p. 184). ²² Cox (1986) also argues that Waltz's theory cannot explain international change due to its "static continuity".

The Western approaches to regionalism and globalization are well documented with the aforementioned liberal and realist approaches, as well as the world order based on polarity. In addition, the dominance of the Western powers economically through institutions such as the World Bank and International Monetary Fund which induce economic interdependence is not new but needs addressing and comparing with Asian ways. Once we can differentiate between the social systems in each region, then it becomes clearer that simply applying Western approaches to Northeast Asia, and in particular, the Six Party Talks, will not work and as such a more constructive approach needs to be applied.

Peter Katzenstein's (2005) *A World of Regions* gives a detailed analysis of America's "Imperium" since the end of the Cold War and how that has affected the regions of Europe and Asia.²³ Supporting Katzenstein's work, Martin Jacques' (2009) *When China Rules the World* describes how the rise of China as a global superpower both economically and politically is the start of the end of Western global order and the start of a new world order. Effectively, Jacques was implying that the American "Imperium" advocated by Katzenstein is coming to an end.

Prior to this work, in 1982, John Ruggie wrote an article on embedded liberalism in the post-war period, arguing that when states transform in the international economic field the regimes must understand and find acceptable the regimes, that state-society relations are just as important, if not more so, than material power distribution capabilities, and finally that the transformation is systematic and not reductionist (Ruggie, 1982).

This is important as America's post-WWII actions in the international arena have been considered by critics to be too aggressive and the USA is now witnessing what Chalmers Johnson (2000; 2004) calls 'Blowback' against the US government.

Katzenstein's focus on regionalism in the modern international system focuses on what he describes as "porousness", referring to the fact that through globalization regions that are "closed" and do not interact with others suffer as a result, whereas those regions which are more open, for example Europe and Asia, undergo transformations.²⁴

However, the difficulty in combining the approaches of liberalism and realism are summed up by Martin Jacques (2009), who notes that in the modern world there is not one system, or "western modernity" as he calls it, but instead there are multiple "modernities", i.e. systems, emerging with the different regions. The question thus arises, how do these different systems cooperate and co-exist? Through social constructivism we can try and build a relationship between the regions that develops respect, trust and knowledge through epistemological constructivism.

7. Traditional factors

Takeshi Hamashita (1997) studied the impact of Western systems on the East Asian structure, establishing that the presence of the Europeans and their dominance was not the sole reason why the structure of East Asia changed in the late nineteenth century.²⁵ Hamashita (1997, p. 113) notes, that prior to the entry of the Europeans in the nineteenth century Asia had been overseen by a "long-

Defining globalization, I take it to be the intensification of social, cultural, economic and political relations between states, regardless of distance between them. This definition is based on the definitions by leading scholars Giddens (1990), Cox (1994), and Scholte (1997). Internationalization is defined nicely by Katzenstein (2005, p. 13) as "territorially based exchanges across borders" and "continuities in the evolution of the international state system." Internationalization can therefore be seen as being based more on political and economic relations whilst limiting social and cultural interactions.

It should be pointed out that Northeast Asia remained fairly untouched by colonial Europe, whereas Southeast Asia was more prone to colonization. The heavy influence of the Dutch in Japan in the nineteenth century and the willingness of the Japanese to open up and allow more trade, and the trade control that the British applied over China following the Opium Wars in the 1840s were symbolic of European dominance globally, but otherwise Northeast Asia remained isolated. After the Meiji restoration in the latter half of the nineteenth century, Japan then embarked upon a Western-style expansion through imperialism, dominating the region until the end of WWII. The end of WWII then saw the onset of the Cold War and the ideological struggle between communism and capitalism which divided Asia. The importance of this is that Asia has always been relatively outside of the imperial sphere of influence of Europe.

established, Sinocentric, tributary system". When the Europeans arrived in the region and began to exert some influence, Hamashita continues, it coincided with a policy shift within the Ching dynasty that had been imposed following a mercantilist approach, but backfired causing many Chinese to trade privately overseas. Yet before the arrival of the Europeans the Chinese had dominated Asian politics. (Hamashita, 1997)

The tributary system²⁶ is considered to be the standard explanation of how Asian politics was dominated by the Chinese. Scheidel's (2011) concise description of the evolution of the two systems draws on several important factors. Firstly, the European system is fragmented, with the powers competing amongst themselves, eventually settling on sovereign rights. Secondly, the modern concept of a nation-state was born in Europe—which is widely accepted as the Westphalian system—but this differs greatly from the Asian system of a core-oriented empire. Thirdly, the duration that the Asians have been able to maintain some semblance of a united—and I use the word 'united' lightly—system for far longer (by over a thousand years) than that of the western, European states.²⁷ Fourthly, despite the interruption of Japanese imperialism and the newly introduced communist ideology, the current People's Republic of China (PRC) is still inextricably linked with its history not only of leading Asia, but of also creating a "oneness" amongst the different nations. Based on this, it is more logical to conclude that the Chinese should be the actor that forges unity amongst all Northeast Asian states. What has changed has been the dominant entry into Asia of the USA with its aggressive foreign policy and strategic targeting of certain states, leading to a fractured Asian system. Katzenstein mentions that Germany, in Europe, and Japan, in Asia, became "client states" allowing the Americans to occupy their territories and having high influence over their domestic affairs.²⁸

With the end of WWII and the defeat of Japan and the end of colonization, Asia was left in a political no man's land. After two thousand years of Chinese

The tributary system is described by Suzuki (2009, p. 141) as being "based on ritualistic, hierarchical Confucian social norms" in which "tributary states either needed to be treated as 'independent' sovereign entities or be incorporated into the father/elder brother state".

Even the European Union has only been in existence for 70 years and it is showing signs of disunity, most strikingly symbolized by the UK's exit referendum.

With regards to the USA, it too has only a short history of approximately 200 years, but even in its early years it could not maintain unity amongst all of the states, leading in the 1860s to secession of 11 states from the Union and starting a civil war.

In the same sense, South Korea can also be considered a "client state" of the USA and as such a sort of neo-colony of the USA. This is important in understanding why the Republic of Koreaa is so conformative to US approaches, but also why the North Koreans are so threatened by US hegemony and dominance.

dominance and the subsequent rise and decline of European dominance, the post-WWII period saw the start of the state-centric approach, something completely alien to most Asian nations.²⁹ The Americans in particular seized the opportunity to impose Western liberal values and international institutional approaches on to the region. In doing so, certain nation-states became easy targets for the USA to dominate under neo-imperialist tendencies. Citing Vernon (1971; 1977), Katzenstein notes, "After 1945, the growth of American multinational corporation supported both liberal arguments that sovereignty was "at bay" and realist ones that a political "storm" was brewing over multinational corporations.

The EU, on the other hand, pre-occupied with their own economic and political rebuilding after World War II and subsequent withdrawal from their Asian colonies, in effect abandoned Asia during the Cold War and only returned with renewed interest in the 1990s once the Asian Tigers and China were beginning to boom economically.

8. Social constructivism

As stated by Smith (1997, p. 183), social constructivism is useful in that it "sits precisely at the intersection between the two sets of approaches." What Smith is referring to here by "the two approaches" are the rationalist approach of neorealism and neo-liberalism, and the reflective approach of historical³⁰ sociology and normative theory. In addition, one of the leading scholars on constructivism, Nicholas Onuf (1998) points out that even though constructivism is not a theory itself, it "makes it feasible to theorize about matters that seem to be unrelated because the concepts and propositions normally used to talk about such matters are also unrelated."(Onuf, 1998, p. 58)

The Asians have historically followed a tributary system based on the Chinese civilization state, whereas oppositely, the Western countries have followed a treaty-based system which protects sovereignty in a legally binding manner. The state-centric approach has slowly begun to lose steam in many Western countries,

²⁹ As Gerrit Gong (1984) implies in his book, *The Standard of Civilization*, the change in political systems in Japan was fairly rapid, whereas in China the transformation to a more "civilized" European-style state was much slower, with the Europeans only considering China to be civilized in the Western-sense by 1943.

³⁰ See Gaddis, 1996, for a detailed analysis of the importance of historical studies to the study of international relations.

where post-WWII liberalism has seen not only economic interdependence emerge, but also the realization that cooperating on certain issues is more effective than working independently—one of the best examples is the fight against terrorism. Within Europe the Mitranian approach of functionalism has seen the state-centered European nations take the rational choice to share sovereignty and integrate economically, politically and socially, albeit through a system of legally-based treaties encompassing a strong institutional structure.

For Asia, the sovereign states must now also start to adapt to the globalizing world and system. Whilst defending their own traditional form of political and social interactions, they must balance opening up to integrate themselves in the multilateral fora and IGOs to be considered as equals in the international system, whilst simultaneously protecting their sovereign rights.

9. EU as a neutral umpire in Northeast Asia

9.1 Perspectives of the Parties

This section takes a brief look at the perspectives of each party with regards to their relations with both the EU and North Korea. First, the EU's relations with the DPRK can be described as favourable to a coordinating role in future Talks. The EU is seen as a civilian entity that promotes values of democracy and non-discrimination through its foreign policy tools of trade and cooperation agreements. Thus far, other than KEDO, it has had very little political interaction with the DPRK, especially since 2011, but on the other hand has provided large amounts of aid over the past several years. It could promote a networking system through the newly established EEAS. However, a sticking point could be the declarations against the DPRK's nuclear program and its general support for sanctions against the regime.

The US' perspective is somewhat different. As the initiator of the SPTs in 2003, with its unwavering demand for CVID, and its strong security links with South Korea and Japan, it is unlikely that the US will cede any influential position to the EU. This is further hindered by the decline in relations between the EU and the USA in recent years, most notably regarding the US' frustration at decision-making procedures within the Union. However, the US does recognize the EU as playing a vital role in global humanitarian aid and this could be the stepping stone for further cooperation.

The relations between the DPRK and RoK have been inconsistent over the

Table 1. Relations between members of the Six Party Talks and the EU, and relations between North Korea and the members

Coun- try	Relations with the DPRK	Relations with the EU
EU	Official declarations regarding DPRK activities only, with no direct participation Seen by the DPRK as a civilian power FTA with South Korea shows it wants to maintain peace and stability Lack of political ties with South Korea shows no bias towards South Supports international sanctions against DPRK Continued donations of humanitarian aid and support through ECHO Network of information through EEAS	N/A
DPRK	N/A	Limited relations Meetings at foreign minister level DPRK introducing more SEZs to promote trade DPRK supported EU's request for enhanced observer status in UNGA Between 2001–2011 increased levels of trust and cooperation
USA	No clear strategy to deal with DPRK in the past CVID since 2003, created internal division in US, no room for negotiation Invited Six Parties to Talks in 2003 Continued annual joint military drills with South Korea—increases security concern for DPRK	Relations with EU not as strong as in the past—increased frustration at EU decision making, US pivot to Asia Foreign policies are not aligned—US favors hard power approach NATO plying a bigger role in Asia-Pacific US advocates EU role in humanitarian aid—recognizes as global actor in this area
South Korea	Inconsistent policy to DPRK Aggression/absorption up to mid-1990s Engagement/Sunshine Policy: 1997–2007 Distrust/aggression under Lee Myung-Bak Trustpolitik under Park Geun-hye Public opinion towards Nordpolitik is vital	2000—EU had improved relations through Sunshine Policy 2001—cooperation agreement signed South Korea—EU FTA signed—first major FTA signed in Asia by EU
China	Chinese support for DPRK in UNSC China is losing patience with DPRK over nuclear testing China swinging towards improved relations with South Korea under Xi Jinping Officially supports denuclearization	Important trade relationship Arms embargo on China since 1989—non-binding China/EU definitions on multilateralism and de- mocratization differ EU-Taiwan relations could be problematic Improved relations through EEAS
Japan	Concern about constitutional change to Article IX Stationing of US troops in Japan Ongoing dispute over abducted Japanese citizens in the 1980s Nuclear weapons program	Trade-based relationship Cooperation agreement in force since 1991 2001—Action Plan for cooperation Does not see EU as a global actor
Russia	Russia wants stabilization in NEA Preference for denuclearization, but main concern is for stability on Korean peninsula Ukraine crisis has pushed Russia to follow improved relations with the DPRK	Ukraine crisis—sanctions causing economic and political problems Russian military activity in European airspace/ waters

previous three decades, and a call for a more consistent, bipartisan policy is needed. In addition, public opinion regarding improved relations is necessary, especially given the current lack of trust in domestic Korean politics. For the EU–RoK relations, the FTA has proven successful and relations could be further enhanced if the RoK were to be more engaging towards the DPRK.

The key actor of China is becoming an important pivot between success and failure in any talks. Its past consistency in backing the North in the UNSC is being put to the test by the DPRK's continued defiance of international sanctions, causing frustration and tension between the DPRK and China. With regards to the EU–China relationship, the ongoing arms embargo against China could reduce cooperation and trust-building, whilst the situation regarding Taiwan could be an unwanted distraction and source of conflict. More importantly, the Chinese government is now coming to realise that denuclearization is not possible and maintaining stability should be the main goal. This is similar to the thinking of Russia.

Russia is less concerned with denuclearization, but more concerned about maintaining stability in the region. Moreover, the relations between Russia and the DPRK are improving, thanks to the declining relations between the EU and Russia over the Ukraine crisis.

Finally, whilst EU–Japan relations are fairly good, the Japanese do not recognize the EU as an international actor, diminishing its potential role. More worryingly, the DPRK has yet to satisfy the Japanese government with regards to a solution to the kidnapping of Japanese citizens in the 1980s.

9.2 Experience in international negotiations

The EU has been active over the past 13 years in its pursuit of gaining a reputation as an international actor. To date the EU has participated in a total of 32 operations, of those 15 have been completed and 17 are currently ongoing. Of those 32 operations, the majority have been civilian operations (21 out of 32), undertaking such tasks as advising police teams (Proxima, Kosovo, 2004–2005), monitoring peace agreements (Aceh, Indonesia, 2005–2006) and civilian security reform (Ukraine, current).³¹ The EU is clearly better suited to performing civilian (advisory and monitoring) tasks.

However, the current missions being undertaken by the EU do not compare with

For more detailed information see the European External Action Service's website http://www.eeas.europa.eu/csdp/missions-and-operations/

negotiating mechanisms. In terms of negotiating in multilateral fora, the EU is less experienced.

The best example of the EU taking a role in international negotiations is the recent resolution to Iran's nuclear program in July, 2014. The High Representative was very keen to highlight the role that the EU had taken in the negotiations, effectively remarking that the EU had been the breakthrough in the negotiations based on its policy of "effective multilateralism". An article in *The Economist* highlighted the significant role of the EU, "But it was the EU's embargo on Iranian oil exports rather than American sanctions that brought Iran to the negotiating table and paved the way for the recent nuclear deal" (*The Economist*, 2016).

Indonesia is another good example of where the EU has strengthened its foreign policy image. Involved not only in the independence movement of East Timor, the EU has in recent years involved itself with the development of the social structure in Indonesia, in particular through education. Yet it is ironic that the EU relations with Indonesia are actually more difficult to build, than those of Northeast Asia-EU relations. Camroux and Srikandini (2015, pp. 555–558) put this down to colonial history, where individual European nations inflicted more political control over their colonies, whereas the Europeans in Northeast Asia had more of an impact on civilization. The two scholars suggest, "the esteem in which other Europeans (the Dutch) are held in Indonesia is significantly lower" (Camroux and Srikandini, 2015, p. 556). In terms of building good relations with the Southeast Asian nations, relations with Indonesia³² are vital to enhancing the role of the EU within the ARF.

EU-India and EU-Pakistan relations also highlight the weakness and strength of the EU's foreign policy experience. India has emerged as a rapidly growing economic power, whilst Pakistan has been involved in security issues, both with India and also through terrorist connections. The fact that both India and Pakistan have been nuclear powers since 1998 also adds to the importance of the

Between the 1970s and 1990s the biggest cause of conflict between the two was not the lack of democracy or poor human rights record of Suharto's dictatorship, but the occupation of East Timor, at that point still a colony of Portugal. The Portuguese made this a top priority of discussion when it acceded to the Community in 1986 and in the 1991, when the Dili massacre occurred, the Commission was moved to take more action against the Indonesian government. After a referendum on independence took place in 1999 the UN lead a peace-keeping mission in East Timor, and the Portuguese accounted for the largest share of EU aid to the area. The 2004 earthquake and tsunami then further enhanced the EU's presence and its development aid and it maintained a peace-keeping force that monitored the province until 2012.

relations with the EU in regards to the SPTs and the experience it could offer. The EU's relationship with India has not been successful to date. Allen (2015, p. 573) sums up the current situation, "it is difficult to locate specific global issues in which the EU and India might profitably seek to work together". The US, with its vast military resources and military power, has provided India with a stronger partnership framework, to the detriment of the EU–India relationship, which until now has remained one of simple trade and investment.³³

In Islam's (2015, p. 598) paper on the EU-Pakistan relationship criticism is also made: "one reason for the EU's failure to draw up a strong partnership with Pakistan is the lack of coordination among national European governments and the EU and the need for stronger coherence of the EU policies". However, where Islam, the EEAS and Sultana (2013) do write positively about the actions of the EU is the area of humanitarian and development aid, in particular aid given post-2010 when flooding caused severe damage and food shortage. Islam describes the EU as a more "credible" partner, noting in a similar vein to that of the North Koreans that "European countries are regarded by many in Pakistan with much less hostility than America" and in terms of democratization citing Abbasi (2009), "the EU has also built up credit among Pakistan's political elite [...] by focusing on the need to hold free and fair elections, insisting on the independence of the judiciary and building of stronger civilian institutions" (Islam, 2015, pp. 596–597). The relevance to the Six Party Talks is that the EU has to persuade the current six members that it has a pivotal role to play in peacemaking in the region. Since the SPTs have thus far included only the region's major security actors the EU has not been considered of any value in the past. However, with the current situation at crisis-point, the start of a new paradigm is emerging.

9.3 Regional context: ASEAN Regional Forum

The objectives of ASEAN in the Bangkok Declaration of 1967 centered around preventive diplomacy and regional peace-building, as well as maintaining independence away from the deepening ideological divide between the capitalist West and the communist East. These basic objectives remain the same, and they have been carried over to the security framework of the ARF. The ARF's objectives were officially declared in the inaugural meeting of the members in Bangkok, in 1994. The two objectives are: "to foster constructive dialogue and consultation on political and security issues of common interest and concern;

For more details on the economic and trade relations see the official overview of EU–India relations as detailed by the Indian government in MEA, 2015.

and to make significant contributions to efforts towards confidence-building and preventive diplomacy in the Asia-Pacific region" (ASEAN, 2011).

The ARF's objectives can be seen to follow the ASEAN Way of consensus and non-interference. For the European Union, this could be effective because the objectives follow the basic idea of soft power, albeit to a much lesser degree. The EU would have the main objective of building trust between all members based on the common interest of sustainable peace in the region. The big advantage that the EU does have over the ARF in the region is that it already has a high level of trust from North Korea. It can use this to develop what Ko (2004) describes as a security community through the concept of security cooperation. Reiterer (2015) notes the strength of the EU's "comprehensive foreign policy [which] is not limited to crisis management, but covers the full range of diplomacy, development and defense" (Reiterer, 2015, p. 9).

The European External Action Service suggests that the role of the ARF will only increase in the region and it has started to build long-term strategies to establish itself as a major player in security-building in the region. This will benefit both the EU and the ARF.

The ARF has often been criticized for its lack of results in actualizing security in the region, in particular, as Marchi (2015, p. 7) notes, "the ASEAN Regional Forum has proved incapable of addressing hard security issues". Following its initial establishment, the ARF was a dialogue-based forum and as such, little in the way of action has been taken, other than ministerial meetings. Berger (2015) makes the point that "Since the 21st ARF meeting, the range of activities encompasses a much wider scope, including counter terrorism, cyber security, HADR, transnational crime and drug trafficking, non-proliferation and disarmament, maritime environmental protection and maritime security". Lee, J. K. S. (2015, p. 23) makes the point that the ARF was initially founded in 1994 order to create "a security institution in Asia to tackle traditional security issues".

Over the past few decades, however, there have been several conflicts between members of the ARF with regards to territory within the South China Sea (SCS).³⁴ These trouble spots are helpful in ascertaining the usefulness/effectiveness of the ARF in dealing with disputes of a large scale, as well as balancing the needs of the individual parties. It can be noted that most, if not all, major disputes involve

Work by Lee Chul-Ho (2010) on the Northeast Asian region has highlighted the importance of the South China Sea, Yellow Sea region as a corridor of conflict. Lee takes a historical and systematic overview of the region, looking at China's tributary, civilization-state system.

China. Lee, C. H. (2010) notes that China has been able to influence the ARF by keeping certain disputes outside of the ARF's scope and as such ensuring international pressure is kept to a minimum, "Operating as an inclusive forum, the ARF acceded to China's request to keep the issue outside of the ARF's meeting agenda". China is being seen as a dominating power in the region.³⁵

The weaknesses of the ARF in implementing practical solutions to regional disputes, and its weakness in standing up to pressure from powerful states, like China, adds to the argument for implementing the EU in the role of networker in the Six Party Talks. The EU, whilst not without its own lack of experience, is a strong, institutionalized organization that has the ability to build trust and confidence among all members, whilst withstanding any pressure externally from individual states. It also has the resources to be able to put into place any practical measures. The ARF has shown no strength in standing up to Beijing, even when the US pushed for South China Sea disputes to be re-introduced into the ARF framework.

A good example that shows not only the networking role of the EU in Asia, but also its ability to build trust among other actors in the region (including the ARF) has been Myanmar. In 2001, the European Commission wrote a communication in which it stated that it wanted to "help to identify areas where ASEAN and the EU could work together on global security questions", as well as "play a pro-active role in regional cooperation fora such as the ARF, and in interregional dialogues such as ASEM" (Communication COM/2001/0469 final). Marchi gives an overview of the relationship that the EU built up with the ARF, that eventually lead to the slow process of bringing democracy to Myanmar. However, it should also be noted that the coordination between the ARF and the EU was arguably simpler than that needed on the Korean Peninsula.

In 2013, the Chinese established a new Air Defense Identification Zone (ADIZ) which was highly objected to by the neighboring nations, notably South Korea, Japan, and Taiwan, as well as the US. In a Congressional Report over the ADIZ, the reactions of Japan, South Korea and Taiwan are noted, with all objecting to the sudden change. However, the report also makes important points regarding the ever-improving relationship between South Korea and China, as well as the fact that Japan's response was much more critical of the newly established ADIZ compared to South Korea. From the point of view of the US, the restrained reaction from the South Koreans "was short-sighted and raised questions about South Korea's strategic alignment" (Rinehart & Elias, 2015, p. 21). The closer relationship to China may be damaging for its relations with the US, however, in the context of this paper, further improving diplomacy between South Korea and China could be highly influential in the SPTs, since both South Korea and China have strong links with the EU.

10. Building a framework to overcome obstacles

Thus far, this paper has suggested using the EU's experiences in KEDO and the ARF as stepping stones for a bigger role in Northeast Asia, along with its hefty weight as a civilian power and non-aggressive history in the region. However, with the number of Parties involved and differences in historical and political identities it is not that simple and a more rigid framework is needed for this to happen. Moreover, the SPTs to date have not been inclusive of exogenous actors. Any shift in the paradigm will require a great effort by the EU's institutions, but one which must be careful to avoid any sense of re-emerging European imperialistic tendencies.

The framework that would be conducive to success would have to overcome several obstacles;

Firstly, the EU must endeavour to establish a stronger presence in the region. It has been doing this since the Lisbon Treaty came into force, whereby the European External Action Service (EEAS) has established "embassies" in each of the Parties, with the exception of the DPRK. When establishing a presence it must also begin to exert its values and incorporate them into its activities with each state.

Secondly, the Six Parties must agree to allow the EU to act as the networker/arbiter between them. This would not mean that the EU will act as the head negotiator, but simply that it will coordinate the interests of each Party and work to find a suitable solution. The USA and China are obstacles to this, in that they may fear a reduction in influence. In particular, as Rae (2017) mentioned, "In 2014, President Xi gave a speech conjuring up the image of an 'Asian Dream' whereby Asian people would manage their own security with China in a leading role." This does not bode well for a more inclusive forum of outside actors and so, in order for the EU to assume the mantle of networker, it must incentivize the Parties.³⁶ Since the EU is considered to be a trade superpower it should use this and offer the Parties better trading terms. Currently only South Korea has an FTA with the EU, whilst China, the USA and Japan are all in negotiations and Russia is suffering from sanctions incurred over the Ukraine/Crimea crisis. The EU must weigh the costs of preferential trade deals with global political influence.

Other incentives could include: an end to the arms embargo being imposed on China; favourable conditions for FDI into the EU; increased FDI to the members; relaxing of non-tariff barriers based on EU values; and reductions of any trade restrictions in place.

Thirdly, inter-regional conflicts/disputes should be kept out of the SPTs. For example, the territorial dispute over Dokdo/Takeshima between South Korea and Japan, the Senkaku islands dispute, and so on. These disputes, whilst needing of permanent solution, are not directly related to the SPTs and as such the SPTs should focus solely on the issues involving the DPRK. Disputes involving the DPRK, for example, the dispute between Japan and North Korea regarding the abduction of Japanese citizens in the 1980s should be resolved/discussed as part of the SPTs. This will further trust-building and provide a more stable environment once the Talks are concluded.

Fourthly, there must be a clear commitment from all states to return to the negotiating table with an open mind towards finding a solution. Until now, there has been no 'Zone of Possible Agreement' between the Parties, since there has been a clear divide on the issue of denuclearisation. As such, the Parties must be willing to concede at least a little. If not, a failure such as that seen in Reykjavik in 1985 will be the only outcome.

Fifth, the Talks should be conducted over one lengthy meeting, not regular short meetings. Difficult negotiations in history have been more successful when carried out in one go, rather than intermittent meetings.³⁷

Finally, the Talks should not focus on denuclearization. It is clear that the DPRK will not give up on its program, especially since it is now in the final stages of completion. The Parties must all focus on prevention of their use and constructing a peace framework that ensures any tensions do not escalate.

10.1 Towards alternative strategies

Without doubt, the ascendance of the European Union to lead networker in the Six Party Talks will not be straightforward. It is unlikely that the USA will simply hand over the leadership role to the European Union and take a less assertive role. After all, the Bush administration was the initiator of bringing in additional parties to the talks. Since Obama took office in 2008, the foreign policy of the US has also swung from Europe to Asia, signifying an increasing interest in the region politically, economically and militarily. Any suggestion that the EU should act as the head-networker will surely be refused. An official statement from National Security Advisor Susan Rice, following the February 2016 satellite launch by the DPRK stated that,

Stanton's (2011) is an informative work on the negotiating tactics/methods of eight of recent history's most important negotiations.

The United States is fully committed to the security of our allies in the region, and we will take all necessary steps to defend ourselves and our allies and respond to North Korean provocations. We call upon the international community to stand together and demonstrate to North Korea that its reckless actions must have serious consequences. (The White House, 2016)

Whilst Rice did mention that the "international community" must act with one voice, there is no suggestion that such cooperation should be under the leadership of anyone other than the US.³⁸

Regional organizations may also account for a further stumbling block. ASEAN is well known for conducting its internal politics in a non-Western style, preferring to follow consensus based rules, with a firm stance on non-interventionism. "The 'ASEAN Way', ultimately, is likely to limit the EU's role within the ARF" (Weber, 2010, p. 344). Even if the EU was to receive the backing of the ARF, it must then also consider the various other multilateral organizations within the region: The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO), which also works to make "joint efforts to maintain and ensure peace, security and stability in the region" (Renard, 2013, p. 360), but which is mostly driven by China, the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC), in which the EU is an official observer, but whose main objectives include "non-interference in the internal affairs of other states" (Renard, 2013, p. 365) and the Asia-Europe Meeting (ASEM), although ASEM is predominantly an informal forum for engaging Europe and Asia.

The will of the North Korean regime is also a potential wall. The strong stance of the EU towards enforcing international laws and obligations could be interpreted by the DPRK as being too aggressive. The EU must be careful not to be overly aligned with the policies of the United States. Immediately following the satellite launch by the North in February 2016, High Representative Federica Mogherini released a statement saying that, "The European Union is in close contact with all its partners and we will work with the UN Security Council,

EU–US relations are also important. Konrad Jarausch depicts poor relations, "[1]ong hoping for more continental support for its policies, Washington has become annoyed with the European Union's slow decision-making processes. Mutual irritation is not just a byproduct of personal estrangement among leaders on both sides of the Atlantic—Obama and British Prime Minister David Cameron are no George Bush and Tony Blair—but is rather the result of a deeper divergence that has built up for several decades" (Jarausch, 2015). Oppositely, Andrew Moravcsik (2010, p. 205) argues that in terms of military decisions the two have been almost inseparable since the end of the Cold War.

which will meet later today in an emergency session, to address this latest act." (EEAS, 2016) Following the sixth nuclear test, Mogherini restated a similar line, "Our European line is very clear on this, more economic pressure, more diplomatic pressure, unity with the regional and international partners" (Yonhap News, 2017).

10.2 Alternative strategies

Based on the refusal of North Korea's leadership to follow international law and accept the United Nation's sanctions, there exist very few options that will be fruitful in developing peaceful and sustainable relations with the DPRK. Whilst this author fully supports the idea of an EU-led multilateral negotiating mechanism, the reality is that the aforementioned difficulties may make such talks impossible to achieve. If so, what other possible alternatives could be implemented?

There are several alternatives to bringing about a change in Northeast Asia. However, all come with difficulty and some require drastic policy and political change. The author recommends four alternatives, should the EU-lead system not come to fruition:

- 1. Maintain the current Six Party Talks with the EU as an outside observer. Since this is already established and involves the biggest powers in the region—economically and politically—the Talks could resume immediately if the DPRK agrees to return.
- 2. Institutionalize and expand the Six Party Talks by asking multilateral bodies to participate, for instance ARF, SCO. The possibilities for this include allowing additional influential nation states within the region to join, for instance Australia, India, Indonesia, and so on, however, there have been fewer calls to include the multilateral organizations of the SCO, ARF, SAARC and EU to begin active members of the negotiations. By asking these bodies to join, policy could also be introduced, forming institutions that are to work on the sole purpose of resolving the stalemate.
- 3. Reversal of pro-North Korean policies by Russia and China. Whilst the UN sanctions over the past years have more often than not been approved by both Russia and China there remains a strong partnership between the DPRK and China/Russia that is hindering attempts at a peaceful solution.
- 4. Internal revolution within the DPRK. Whilst the most drastic and unstable of all alternatives, this suggestion is also one of the most likely to bring

about real change within the country and allow the state to open its borders and reform democratically.

11. Conclusion

In conclusion, the Six-Party Talks are finely balanced. Despite having been stalled since 2008 they have not been fully abandoned and the possibility of future negotiations is very much alive. However, there also needs to be reform in the Talks that allows for objective reasoning and unbiased appraisal. This can only be achieved by expanding the number of members and allowing a non-regional actor to act as an impartial arbiter.

The current situation requires that the North Korean problem find a resolution. Previous attempts at negotiation have been ineffective and the deadlock has proven impossible to break. A new paradigm of talks, based not on denuclearization but on constructing a peace that brings stability to the Northeast Asian region, is vital. This can only be achieved with the European Union working as a networker. No other regional organization or single nation-state has the resources or influence to bring about change.

One thing is for certain—the DPRK does possess nuclear weapons and is fast approaching the technology to deliver these warheads over long distances. This is a game-changer, both expanding the potential threat outside of Northeast Asia, as well as catapulting the status of North Korea to a nuclear military state that can no longer be considered a frustrating annoyance. As a result, any future negotiations need to shift their focus away from the nuclear weapons program, to developing an environment in which the DPRK feels secure enough that it does not need to use them. The EU, whilst lacking in international negotiation experience, does have 70 years of maintaining peace and stability, and it has gained support in the wider region through the ARF, as well as in Northeast Asia through its limited role in KEDO.

However, this paper is highly theoretical, with few concrete actions to help support the ideas. Furthermore, the expansion of the Six Party Talks to include the EU has several limitations. The EU is not committed to entering the Six Party Talks and as of yet, has shown little willingness to do so. Only a strong shift in policy will allow this to happen. Moreover, this paper assumes that the EU will act as one singular entity, whereas in reality EU members have widely varying stances on foreign policy. Moreover, if the EU were to be more pro-active, it

must also offer incentives to the current members, to allow it the chance to make a breakthrough. China and the USA must be persuaded to forego their own foreign policies and North Korea policies in favour of regional stability.

A further limitation to this study is the lack of literature on the role of the EU in the Six Party Talks. This is based on the fact that the EU has played an insignificant part in the process so far, however further studies are required to boost awareness and encourage the EU to take further action. With BREXIT on the agenda possible reforms to the CFSP could well facilitate a new EU foreign policy framework.

Andrew Millard, PhD is assistant professor at Busan University of Foreign Studies, South Korea, where he specializes in international politics, diplomacy and European Union studies. He has lived in South Korea since 2006 and as such he is now focusing his research on Korean and Northeast Asian politics. With his background in European Union studies, he has worked closely with the European Chamber of Commerce in Korea and also teaches European Union policy courses at Pusan National University. Assistant Professor Millard is building a profile to become an expert in Korean politics in order to build stronger connections with Europe.

Chae-Deug Yi, PhD is professor at the College of Economics and International Trade at Pusan National University, South Korea, as well as Director of the Jean Monnet Center of Excellence. He has been a visiting Professor at UC Berkeley and Duke University, USA, and Yeonbeon University of Science and Technology, China. Professor Yi has published extensively in journals around the world.

References

- **Alecu de Flers, N. & Regelsberger, E.** (2005), 'The EU and inter-regional cooperation,' in C. Hill & M. Smith (eds.) *International Relations and the European Union*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 318–342.
- ASEAN (2011), 'About the ASEAN Regional Forum', *ASEAN*. Retrieved from http://aseanregionalforum.asean.org/about.html [accessed 29 Oct 2017]
- BBC (2010), 'North Korean artillery hits South Korean Island,' 23 November 2010. Retrieved from http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-11818005 [accessed 29 Oct 2015]

- —— (2015), 'North Korea: No apology for S. Korea Cheonan sinking,' 24 March. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-32013750 [accessed 29 Oct 2015]
- **Berger, B. H.** (2015), 'The critical role of the ASEAN Regional Forum in building cooperation and trust', *Friends of Europe*, 7 August.
- **Berkofsky, A.** (2009), 'EU: On the Bench in Pyongyang' Center for Security Studies, ETH Zurich. Retrieved from http://www.css.ethz.ch/en/services/digital-library/articles/article.html/96587/ pdf [accessed 29 Oct 2017]
- —— (2014), 'The European Union in Asian security: actor with a punch or distant bystander?' *Asia-Pacific Review*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 61–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/13439006.2014.978985
- **Buszynski, L.** (2013), 'The Six-Party Talks have had their day: time for an expanded dialogue,' *East Asia Forum*.
- **Campbell, K. & Andrews, B.** (2013), 'Explaining the US 'Pivot' to Asia,' Chatham House Program Paper, 1 August.
- Camroux, D. & A. Srikandini (2015), 'EU-Indonesia relations: no expectations—capability gap?' in T. Christiansen, E. Kirchner & P. Murray (eds.) *The Palgrave Handbook of EU-Asia Relations*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 554–570.
- **Casarini, N.** (2014), 'Visions of North-East Asia: China, Japan, Korea and the EU,' European Union Institute for Security Studies, ISS Brief, June 2014.
- CFR (2014), 'The China-North Korea Relationship,' Council on Foreign Relations, 22 August 2014. Retrieved from http://www.cfr.org/china/china-north-korea-relationship/p11097 [accessed 1 Nov 2015]
- Cha, V. (2012), *The Impossible State: North Korea, Past and Future*, London: The Bodley Head.
- Chari, R. S. & Kritzinger, S. (2006), *Understanding EU Policy Making*, London: Pluto Press.
- **Chen, A.** (2015), 'China shifts focus in North Korea to regional stability as denuclearization takes backseat,' *South China Morning Post*, 12 October.
- Communication from the Commission Europe and Asia: A Strategic Framework for Enhanced Partnerships, COM/2001/0469 final, 4.9.2001.
- Cossa, R. A. (2012), 'Six-Party Talks: will/should they resume?' *American Foreign Policy Interests*, vol. 34, pp. 27–33. https://doi.org/10.1080/10803920.2012.653318
- **Davenport, K.** (2015), 'Chronology of U.S.-North Korean Nuclear and Missile Diplomacy,' Arms Control Association Fact Sheet, May 2015. Retrieved from https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/dprkchron [accessed 27 Sep 2015]
- **Diez, T. & Tocci, N.** (2017), *The EU, Promoting Regional Integration, and Conflict Resolution*, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Diplomat (2014), 'Poll Shows Fracturing North Korean View of Reunification,' 11 July. Retrieved from http://thediplomat.com/2014/07/poll-shows-fracturing-north-korean-view-of-reunification/ [accessed 31 Oct 2015]

- Economist (2015), 'North Korea's Economy. Spring Release,' 28 February. Retrieved from http://www.economist.com/news/asia/21645252-tantalising-signs-change-are-emerging-whether-they-signal-more-profound-shifts-less [accessed 31 Oct 2015]
- —— (2016), 'America and BREXIT,' 23 April.
- EEAS (n.d., a), 'EU Relations with China,' European External Action Service. Retrieved from http://eeas.europa.eu/china/index_en.htm [accessed 1 Nov 2015]
- —— (n.d., b), 'EU relations with the Democratic People's Republic of Korea,' European External Action Service. Retrieved from http://eeas.europa.eu/korea_north/index_en.htm [accessed 25 Oct 2015]
- —— (2016), 'Statement by High Representative/Vice-President Federica Mogherini on the missile launch conducted by the DPRK,' European External Action Service, 7 February 2016.
- ENS (n.d), European Nuclear Society: 'Nuclear Power Plants in Europe,' European Nuclear Society. Retrieved from https://www.euronuclear.org/info/encyclopedia/n/nuclear-power-plant-europe.htm [accessed 22 Oct 2015]
- European Commission (1997), 'EU joins North Korea Nuclear Security Body,' ip/97/800, Brussels, 19.9.1997.
- —— (2015a), 'Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN).' Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/regions/asean/ [accessed 29 Oct 2015]
- —— (2015b), 'ECHO Factsheet: 'North Korea (DPRK),' September 2015.
- —— (2017), 'Humanitarian Aid and Civil Protection: North Korea (DPRK).' Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/echo/where/asia-and-oceania/north-korea_en [accessed 30 Oct 2015]
- European Institute for Asian Studies (2011), 'North Korea and the EU The Way Ahead,' 12 April, Brussels.
- European Parliament (2014), 'Democratic People's Republic of Korea (North Korea): Kim Jong-un softens his punch,' 2014 In-depth Analysis, DG EXPO/B/PolDep/Note/2014_207.
- **Fedorovskiy, A.** (2013), 'Russia's Policy Toward North Korea', *Russian Analytical Digest*, no. 132, 11 July.
- Franco-British Summit (1998), Joint Declaration on European Defense, Saint Malo, 4 December. Retrieved from http://www.atlanticcommunity.org/Saint- Malo%20 Declaration%20Text.html [accessed 27 Jul 2015]
- **Frohlich, T. & Kent, A.** (2014), 'Countries spending the most on the military,' *USAtoday. com.* Retrieved from http://www.usatoday.com/story/money/business/2014/07/12/countries-spending-most-on-military/12491639/ [accessed 27 Jul 2015]
- **Gaddis, J. L.** (1996), 'History, science and the study of international relations,' in N. Woods (ed.) *Explaining International Relations Since 1945*, New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 32–48.

- The Guardian (2014), 'Why Russia is bolstering Ties with North Korea,' 4 June. Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/04/russia-bolsterties-north-korea [accessed 2 Nov 2015]
- —— (2015), 'North Korea's creeping economic reforms show signs of paying off,' 15 March. Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/05/north-korea-economic-reforms-show-signs-paying-off [accessed 31 Oct 2015]
- **Hamashita, T.** (1997), 'The Intra-regional system in East Asia in modern times,' in P. J. Katzenstein & T. Shiraishi (eds.) *Network Power: Japan and Asia*, Ithaca & London: Cornell University Press, pp. 113–135.
- Hutchings, K. (1999), International Political Theory, London: Sage Publications.
- Jacques, M. (2009), When China Rules the World, London: The Penguin Press.
- **Jarausch, K.** (2015), 'Continental drift: the divisions that damage the US-EU relationship,' *Foreign Affairs*, 8 September. Retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2015-09-08/continental-drift [accessed 8 Feb 2016]
- **Katzenstein, P. J.** (2005), A World of Regions: Asia and Europe in the American Imperium, New York & Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- KEDO (n.d.), 'Promoting peace and stability on the Korean Peninsula and beyond.'
 Retrieved from http://www.kedo.org/au_history.asp [accessed 20 Oct 2015]
- **Kihl, Y. W. & Hayes, P.** (1997), *Peace and Security in Northeast Asia: The Nuclear Issue and the Korean Peninsula*, Abingdon: Routledge, East Gate Book.
- **Kim, J.** (2007), *International Politics and Security in Korea*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited.
- Kim, S. C. & Kang, D. C. (2009), Engagement with North Korea: A Viable Alternative, New York: Suny Press.
- **Kim, S. S.** (2007), *The Two Koreas and the Great Powers*, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- **Korteweg, R.** (2014), 'A presence farther east: Can Europe play a strategic role in the Asia-Pacific region?' Center for European Reform Policy Brief, 25 July.
- **Krohn, F.** (2015), 'What kind of power? The EU as an International Actor,' Atlantic Community. Retrieved from http://www.atlanticcommunity.org/app/webroot/files/articlepdf/Fabian%20Krohn.pdf [accessed 16 Jul 2015]
- **Kwak, T.-H.** (2016), 'North Korea's second nuclear crisis and the Six Party Talks,' in S. Joo & T.-H. Kwak (eds.) *North Korea's Second Nuclear Crisis and Northeast Asian Security*, London & New York: Routledge, pp. 15–44.
- **Lankov, A.** (2010), 'Considering How to Achieve Korean Unification,' First KINU Unification Forum, Kookmin University, 29 June.
- —— (2015), 'North Korea Appears to Have Slowed Down Economic Reform Drive,' *Radio Free Asia*, 1 June 2015. Retrieved from http://www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/parallelt-thoughts/korea-lankov-06012015155436.html [accessed 31 Oct 2015]

- Lee, C. H. (2010), 'A Study on Complexation of Northeast Asian Regional Order: Representation of Structure, Actors, and Time-Base.' 세계지역학회제28집 3호.
- **Lee, J. K. S.** (2015), 'The limits of the ASEAN Regional Forum,' Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, California.
- MEA (2015), 'EU-India relations,' Brief of the Ministry of External Affairs Government of India, 16 July 2015. Retrieved from http://www.mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/India-EU_Relations_Website_Brief_-July_16__2015.pdf [accessed Oct 2017]
- **Mearsheimer, J.** (2007), 'Structural realism' in T. Dunne, M. Kurki & S. Smith (eds.) *International Relations Theories: Discipline and Diversity*, New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 71–88.
- MOFA (2015), 'Japan-North Korea Relations,' Ministry of Foreign Affairs Japan, 6 October. Retrieved from http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/n_korea/relation.html [accessed 2 Nov 2015]
- **Moon,** C. (2012), *The Sunshine Policy: In Defense of Engagement as a Path to Peace in Korea*, Korea: Yonsei University Press.
- Moravcsik, A. (2010), 'U.S.-EU Relations: Putting the Bush Years in Perspective,' in F. Bindi (ed.) *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World*, Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, pp. 203–208.
- **Mullen, J.** (2015), 'North Korea: We're not interested in Iran-style nuclear talks,' *CNN*, 21 July 2015. Retrieved from http://edition.cnn.com/2015/07/21/asia/north-koreanot-interested-in-iran-type-deal/index.html [accessed 22 Jul 2015]
- **Munroe, T. & Blanchard, B.** (2015), 'North Korea's Neighbors push to resume six-party talks,' *Reuters*, 26 March. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/26/us-northkorea-southkorea-talks-idUSKBN0MM13420150326 [accessed 7 Jul 2015]
- **Niksch, L. A.** (2004), 'North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Program,' CRS Issue Brief for Congress, 28 September 2004.
- NCNK (2011), 'An Overview of Inter-Korean Relations,' National Committee on North Korea (NCNK) Issue Brief, updated 7 January 2014, Washington. Retrieved from http://www.ncnk.org/resources/publications/NCNK_Issue_Brief_ROK%20_DPRK-07-2011.doc [accessed 1 Nov 2015]
- New York Times (2014), 'United Nations Security Council Examines North Korea's Human Rights,' 22 December. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2014/12/23/world/asia/united-nations-security-council-examines-north-koreas-human-rights.html?_r=0 [accessed 1 Nov 2015]
- Nuclear Threat Initiative (n.d.), 'Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organisation (KEDO).' Retrieved from http://www.nti.org/treaties-and-regimes/korean-peninsula-energy-development-organization-kedo/ [accessed 21 Oct 2015]

- **Oh, S.** (2015), 'N. Korea's defense spending rises 16 pct over 5 yrs: Seoul ministry,' *Yonhap News Agency*, 14 April 2015. Retrieved from http://english.yonhapnews. co.kr/northkorea/2015/04/14/0401000000AEN20150414008500315.html [accessed 27 Jul 2015]
- **O'Neill, M.** (1996), *The Politics of European Integration*, Document 26, London: Routledge.
- Onuf, N. (1998), 'Constructivism: A User's Manual,' in V. Kubalkova, N. Onuf & P. Kowert (eds.) *International Relations in a Constructed World*, New York & London: M. E. Sharp, pp. 58–78.
- **Orbie, J.** (2006), 'Civilian power Europe: Review of the original and current debates,' *Cooperation & Conflict*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 123–128.
- Paik, H. (2013), 'Changes and continuities in Inter-Korean relations,' in K. Park
 & S. Snyder (eds.) North Korea in Transition: Politics, Economy and Society,
 Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, pp. 239–261.
- **Pardo, R. P.** (2014), 'The EU and North Korea: stopping bombs, encouraging shops,' ARI 32/2014, Real Institut Elcano, 26 June.
- Park, G. (2011), 'A New Kind of Korea: Building Trust Between Seoul and Pyongyang,'
 1 September. Retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/northeast-asia/2011-09-01/new-kind-korea [accessed 27 Sep 2015]
- Park, J. S. (2005), 'Inside Multilateralism: The Six-Party Talks,' *Washington Quarterly*, vol. 28, no. 4, pp. 75–91.
- **Piris, J.-C.** (2010), *The Lisbon Treaty: A Legal and Political Analysis*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511762529
- **Rae, J. D.** (2017), 'Hegemony and Global Governance,' Paper presented at 2017 International Studies Association (ISA) Conference Hong Kong, China, 15 June 2017.
- **Reiterer, M.** (2015), 'EU Security Interests in East Asia: Prospects for comprehensive EU-Japan cooperation beyond trade and economics,' NFG Policy Paper, no. 06.
- **Renard, T.** (2013), 'Strategic Bilateralism or Effective Multilateralism? The EU, SCO and SAARC' in T. Christiansen, E. Kirchner & P. B. Murray (eds.) *The Palgrave Handbook of EU-Asia Relations*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 359–375.
- Reuters (2015), 'Satellite images suggest North Korea expanding uranium capacity: Report,' 12 August. Retrieved from http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/08/12/us-northkorea-nuclear-idUSKCN0QH28I20150812 [accessed 30 Oct 2015]
- **Ruggie, J. G.** (1982), 'International regimes, transactions, and change: embedded liberalism in the postwar economic order,' *International Organization*, vol. 36, pp. 379–415.
- **Scheidel, W.** (2011), 'Fiscal regimes and the 'First Great Divergence' between Eastern and Western Eurasia', in P. F. Bang & C. A. Bayly (eds.) *Tributary Empires in Global History*, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 193–204.

- **Schnabel, R. A.** (2003), 'U.S. views on the EU common foreign and security policy,' *The Brown Journal of World Affairs*, vol. 9, no. 2.
- **Severino, R. C.** (2006), Southeast Asia in Search of an ASEAN Community: Insights from the former Secretary-General, Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies.
- Smith, K. E. (2005), "Still' civilian power EU?" European Foreign Policy Unit Working Paper 2005/1, London School of Economics.
- Smith, M. E. (2004), Europe's Foreign and Security Policy: The Institutionalization of Cooperation, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- **Stadtmüller, E.** (2002), 'Future Paths to European Security,' in M. Farrell, S. Fella & M. Newmann (eds.) *European Integration in the 21st Century: Unity in Diversity*, London: Sage Publications, pp. 50–65.
- Stanley Foundation (2006), 'What Did We Learn From KEDO?' Policy Dialogue Brief, November, 2006.
- **Stanton, F.** (2011), *Great Negotiations: Agreements that changed the Modern World*, Pennsylvania: Westholme Publishing.
- Stars and Stripes (2014), 'South Koreans' support for reunification grows despite attack concerns,' 4 November 2014. Retrieved from http://www.stripes.com/news/south-koreans-support-for-reunification-grows-despite-attack-concerns-1.312080 [accessed 31 Oct 2015]
- TSC (2013), *The Effectiveness of United Nations Targeted Sanctions*, Targeted Sanctions Consortium, November 2013.
- **Tusk, D.** (2016), Letter from President Donald Tusk before the Bratislava summit, European Council Press Release 511/16, 13.9.2016.
- The White House (2016), 'Statement by National Security Advisor Susan E. Rice on the North Korean Missile Launch' 6 February 2016. Retrieved from https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/02/06/statement-national-security-advisor-susan-e-rice-north-korean-missile [accessed Oct 2017]
- **Wissenbach**, U. (2015), 'The EU and the Two Koreas One Strategic Partner, One Strategic Liability,' in T. Christiansen, E. Kirchner & P. Murray (eds.) *The Palgrave Handbook of EU-Asia Relations*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 521–537.
- Worré, P. & Han, I. (2012a), 'Six-plus-One Party Talks? EU role in denuclearization of North Korea,' *East Asia Forum*, July 2012.
- —— (2012b), 'Six-plus-One Party Talks? The EU and the Denuclearization of North Korea,' Jeju Peace Institute. Retrieved from http://www.auswaertiges-mt.de/EN/ Aussenpolitik/Laender/Laenderinfos/01-Nodes/KoreaDemokratischeVolksrepublik_ node.html [accessed 8 Jul 2015]
- **Xiaotong, Z.** (2015), 'Treading carefully in the minefield of the EU-China investment treaty,' *Europe's World*, April 2015.

- **Xiyu Yang** (2015), 'China's Role and its Dilemma in the Six-Party Talks,' in C. P. Freeman (ed.) *China and North Korea: Strategic and Policy Perspectives from a Changing China*, New York: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 179–188.
- **Yoon, S. & Suh, J.** (2015), 'Nuclear non-proliferation,' from T. Christiansen, E. Kirchner & P. Murray (ed.) *The Palgrave Handbook of EU-Asia Relations*, London: Palgrave Macmillan, pp. 406–420.
- *Yonhap News* (2017), 'EU foreign ministers agree to step up economic sanctions on N. Korea,' 8 September.
- **Zumwalt, J.** (2012), *Living the Juche Lie: North Korea's Kim Dynasty*, Jacksonville, FL: Adducent, Inc.